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AFCARS reporting period (i.e., all title 
IV–E funds expended for a case during 
the quarter(s) that case is ineligible, 
including administrative costs). If ei-
ther the case ineligibility or dollar 
rate does not exceed 10 percent, the 
amount of disallowance will be com-
puted on the basis of payments associ-
ated with ineligible cases for the entire 
period of time the case has been deter-
mined to be ineligible. 

(3) The State agency will be liable for 
interest on the amount of funds dis-
allowed by the Department, in accord-
ance with the provisions of 45 CFR 
30.13. 

(4) States may appeal any disallow-
ance actions taken by ACF to the HHS 
Departmental Appeals Board in accord-
ance with regulations at 45 CFR Part 
16. 

[65 FR 4091, Jan. 25, 2000, as amended at 66 
FR 58677, Nov. 23, 2001]
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§ 1357.10 Scope and definitions. 
(a) Scope. This part applies to State 

and Indian Tribal programs for child 
welfare services under subpart 1, and 
family preservation and family support 
services under subpart 2 of title IV–B of 
the Act. 

(b) Eligibility. Child and family serv-
ices under title IV–B, subparts 1 and 2, 
must be available on the basis of need 

for services and must not be denied on 
the basis of income or length of resi-
dence in the State or within the Indian 
Tribe’s jurisdiction. 

(c) Definitions. 
Child and Family Services Plan (CFSP) 

means the document, developed 
through joint planning, which de-
scribes the publicly-funded State child 
and family services continuum (family 
support and family preservation serv-
ices; child welfare services, including 
child abuse and neglect prevention, 
intervention, and treatment services; 
services to support reunification, adop-
tion, kinship care, foster care, inde-
pendent living, or other permanent liv-
ing arrangements). For Indian Tribes, 
the document describes the child wel-
fare and/or family preservation and 
support services to be provided by the 
Indian Tribe; includes goals and objec-
tives both for improved outcomes for 
the safety, permanency and well-being 
of children and families and for service 
delivery system reform; specifies the 
services and other implementation ac-
tivities that will be undertaken to 
carry out the goals and objectives; and 
includes plans for program improve-
ment and allocation of resources. 

Child welfare services means public so-
cial services directed to accomplish the 
following purposes: 

(1) Protecting and promoting the wel-
fare and safety of all children, includ-
ing individuals with disabilities; home-
less, dependent, or neglected children; 

(2) Preventing or remedying, or as-
sisting in the solution of problems 
which may result in the neglect, abuse, 
exploitation, or delinquency of chil-
dren; 

(3) Preventing the unnecessary sepa-
ration of children from their families 
by identifying family problems and as-
sisting families in resolving their prob-
lems and preventing the breakup of the 
family where the prevention of child 
removal is desirable and possible; 

(4) Restoring to their families chil-
dren who have been removed and may 
be safely returned, by the provision of 
services to the child and the family; 

(5) Assuring adequate care of children 
away from their homes, in cases where 
the child cannot be returned home or 
cannot be placed for adoption; and
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(6) Placing children in suitable adop-
tive homes, in cases where restoration 
to the biological family is not possible 
or appropriate. 

Children refers to individuals from 
birth to the age of 21 (or such age of 
majority as provided under State law) 
including infants, children, youth, ado-
lescents, and young adults. 

Community-based services refers to 
programs delivered in accessible set-
tings in the community and responsive 
to the needs of the community and the 
individuals and families residing there-
in. These services may be provided 
under public or private nonprofit aus-
pices. 

Families includes, but is not limited 
to, biological, adoptive, foster, and ex-
tended families. 

Family preservation services refers to 
services for children and families de-
signed to protect children from harm 
and help families (including foster, 
adoptive, and extended families) at 
risk or in crisis, including— 

(1) Preplacement preventive services 
programs, such as intensive family 
preservation programs, designed to 
help children at risk of foster care 
placement remain with their families, 
where possible; 

(2) Service programs designed to help 
children, where appropriate, return to 
families from which they have been re-
moved; or be placed for adoption, with 
a legal guardian, or, if adoption or 
legal guardianship is determined not to 
be appropriate for a child, in some 
other planned, permanent living ar-
rangement; 

(3) Service programs designed to pro-
vide follow-up care to families to whom 
a child has been returned after a foster 
care placement; 

(4) Respite care of children to provide 
temporary relief for parents and other 
caregivers (including foster parents); 

(5) Services designed to improve par-
enting skills (by reinforcing parents’ 
confidence in their strengths, and help-
ing them to identify where improve-
ment is needed and to obtain assist-
ance in improving those skills) with re-
spect to matters such as child develop-
ment, family budgeting, coping with 
stress, health, and nutrition; and 

(6) Case management services de-
signed to stabilize families in crisis 

such as transportation, assistance with 
housing and utility payments, and ac-
cess to adequate health care. 

Family support services means commu-
nity-based services to promote the 
well-being of children and families de-
signed to increase the strength and sta-
bility of families (including adoptive, 
foster, and extended families), to in-
crease parents’ confidence and com-
petence in their parenting abilities, to 
afford children a stable and supportive 
family environment, and otherwise to 
enhance child development. Family 
support services may include: 

(1) Services, including in-home visits, 
parent support groups, and other pro-
grams designed to improve parenting 
skills (by reinforcing parents’ con-
fidence in their strengths, and helping 
them to identify where improvement is 
needed and to obtain assistance in im-
proving those skills) with respect to 
matters such as child development, 
family budgeting, coping with stress, 
health, and nutrition; 

(2) Respite care of children to provide 
temporary relief for parents and other 
caregivers; 

(3) Structured activities involving 
parents and children to strengthen the 
parent-child relationship; 

(4) Drop-in centers to afford families 
opportunities for informal interaction 
with other families and with program 
staff; 

(5) Transportation, information and 
referral services to afford families ac-
cess to other community services, in-
cluding child care, health care, nutri-
tion programs, adult education literacy 
programs, legal services, and coun-
seling and mentoring services; and 

(6) Early developmental screening of 
children to assess the needs of such 
children, and assistance to families in 
securing specific services to meet these 
needs. 

Joint planning means an ongoing 
partnership process between ACF and 
the State and between ACF and an In-
dian Tribe in the development, review, 
analysis, and refinement and/or revi-
sion of the State’s and the Indian 
Tribe’s child and family services plan. 
Joint planning involves discussions, 
consultation, and negotiation between 
ACF and the State or Indian Tribe in 
all areas of CFSP creation such as, but
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not limited to, identifying the service 
needs of children, youth, and families; 
selecting the unmet service needs that 
will be addressed; developing goals and 
objectives that will result in improving 
outcomes for children and families; de-
veloping a plan to meet the matching 
requirements; and establishing a more 
comprehensive, coordinated and effec-
tive child and family services delivery 
system. The expectation of joint plan-
ning is that both ACF and the State or 
Indian Tribe will reach agreement on 
substantive and procedural matters re-
lated to the CFSP. 

[61 FR 58655, Nov. 18, 1996]

§ 1357.15 Comprehensive child and 
family services plan requirements. 

(a) Scope. (1) The CFSP provides an 
opportunity to lay the groundwork for 
a system of coordinated, integrated, 
culturally relevant family focused 
services. This section describes the re-
quirements for the development, imple-
mentation and phase-in of the five-year 
comprehensive child and family serv-
ices plan (CFSP). The State’s CFSP 
must meet the requirements of both of 
the following programs. The Indian 
Tribe’s CFSP must meet the require-
ments of one or both of the following 
programs depending on the Tribe’s eli-
gibility: 

(i) Child welfare services under title 
IV–B, subpart 1; and 

(ii) Family preservation and family 
support services under title IV–B, sub-
part 2. 

(2) For States only, the CFSP also 
must contain information on the fol-
lowing programs: 

(i) The independent living program 
under title IV–E, section 477 of the Act; 
and 

(ii) The Child Abuse and Neglect 
State grant program (known as the 
Basic State Grant) under the Child 
Abuse Prevention and Treatment Act 
(CAPTA) (42 U.S.C. 5101 et. seq.). 

(3) States must meet all require-
ments of this section except those that 
apply only to Indian Tribes. Indian 
Tribes must meet the requirements of 
this section only as specified. 

(4) States and eligible Indian Tribes 
have the option to phase-in the re-
quirements for a consolidated CFSP. 
The consolidated CFSP requirements 

must be in place by June 30, 1997 and 
meet the requirements of 45 CFR 
1357.16. 

(b) Eligibility for funds. (1) In order to 
receive funding under title IV–B, sub-
parts 1 and 2, each State and eligible 
Indian Tribe must submit and have ap-
proved a consolidated, five-year Child 
and Family Services Plan (CFSP) and a 
CFS–101, Budget Request and Esti-
mated Expenditure Report that meets 
the requirements under 45 CFR 1357.16. 

(2) States and Indian Tribes that are 
consolidating the requirements for a 
CFSP in FY 1995, in accordance with 
§ 1357.15(a), must submit the CFSP and 
a CFS–101 for FY 1995 and 1996 by June 
30, 1995. 

(3) States and eligible Indian Tribes 
choosing to phase-in the requirements 
for a consolidated CFSP in FY 1996 and 
1997 must submit the CFSP, the CFS–
101 for FY 1995 for subpart 1 and 2, and 
the CFS–101 for subpart 2 for FY 1996 
by June 30, 1995. 

(4) The CFSP will be approved only if 
the plan was developed jointly by ACF 
and the State (or the Indian Tribe), and 
only after broad consultation by the 
State (and the Indian Tribe) with a 
wide range of appropriate public and 
non-profit private agencies and com-
munity-based organizations with expe-
rience in administering programs of 
services for children and families 
(including family preservation and sup-
port services). 

(5) By June 30, 1996, each grantee 
must submit and have approved the 
first Annual Progress and Services Re-
port and a CFS 101 for FY 1997 that 
meets the statutory and regulatory re-
quirements of title IV–B, subparts 1 
and 2. 

(6) The Annual Progress and Services 
Report will be approved if it was devel-
oped jointly by ACF and the State (or 
the Indian Tribe) and if it meets the re-
quirements of 45 CFR 1357.16. 

(7) The five-year CFSP for FYs 1995–
1999 may be submitted in the format of 
the State’s or the Indian Tribe’s choice 
and must be submitted no later than 
June 30, 1995, to the appropriate ACF 
Regional Office. 

(c) Assurances. The following assur-
ances will remain in effect on an ongo-
ing basis and will need to be re-sub-
mitted only if a significant change in
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